
 

Ref : DMA/AIFI/97/C 958 
Date: 19/11/2018 
 
Dear Captain 
Good Day, 
 
================================================ 
The Swedish P&I club analyzes a case of a ship grounding due to 
insufficient checking of the passage plan. When creating the passage plan, it 
is suggested that the plan is double checked by another officer to ensure all 
waypoints have been selected. 

The incident 

It was a rainy night and the vessel was sailing towards the next port close to the coast. The 2nd 

officer was on the bridge and acting OOW. The passage plan had been approved by the Master and 

the bridge team and it had been entered into the GPS and ECDIS. Suddenly, the vessel vibrated 

heavily and veered strongly to port. The OOW was confused as to what had happened. Soon 

afterwards the forepeak alarm sounded. The Master came to the bridge and asked what had 

happened. The OOW was still confused. 

The Master called the chief officer and asked him to check the forepeak. A couple of minutes later, 

the chief officer informed him that there was water in the forepeak and that it was rising. The Master 

stopped the engines and the vessel drifted until the situation could be assessed. The Master realised 

that the vessel had hit the bottom and contacted the nearest JRCC and informed them that the vessel 

had hit the bottom and was taking in water. He asked for assistance as he was unsure what had 

happened. 

There was no pollution or injuries. Fortunately, the steering gear, engines and bow thruster were all 

operational. A rescue ship from the nearest port came to the vessel but no assistance was needed, and 

the vessel sailed to the nearest port to assess the damage and berthed without incident. The vessel 

traded frequently in this area, so the voyage was not unusual. 

Probable cause 
 

It was discovered that the navigation officer had forgotten to insert a waypoint in the GPS. This 

meant that the course took the vessel straight over a shallow area where the vessel ran aground. 

Safety issues  



 

 When creating the passage plan it is suggested that the plan is double checked by another officer to 

ensure all waypoints have been selected. 

 The passage plan needs to be signed by all OOWs and the Master. 

It is prudent to do a two-person check of the passage plan and navigational equipment before departure. 
 
================================================ 
 

You are requested to confirm receipt , discuss the contents in the next consolidated 
meeting on board and keep a copy in DA-11 file. 
 
 

Best Regards, 
Capt. A. Amini 
Accident Investigation / Fleet Inspection Expert  
Department of Maritime Affairs  
ROD Ship Management Co. 
Dept. Tel No. : +98-21-26100357 
Dept. Fax No.: +98-21-26100356 
Direct Tel No.: +98-21-23843207 
Please reply to dma@sealeaders.com 
(Note: This e-mail has been sent as BCC <blind carbon copy to : All R.O.D.-SMC 
Vessels, to eliminate the lengthy list that would result if this e-mail is printed) 
 


